Minutes of Pendock Parish Council 23rd July 2013

The Minutes of  Pendock Parish Council
Held at  Pendock School at 7.30pm on 23rd July 2013
Present: Cllrs Mr John Humphreys,   Mr Adrian Lovegrove, Mr John Davison and Mr Barry Baker.
In attendance: County Cllr. Tom Wells, District Cllr Bronwen Behan, Mr Jordan Flint and Mr Tashraf Younis  representatives from Amey, Colin Jackson from Highways Agency  and two members of the Parish.

1. Apologies:  Cllrs Rosemary Philipson-Stow and  Sarah Noble.
2. Declaration of Interests:  There were no matters on the Agenda for which any councillors declared an interest.
3. Minutes:  The minutes of the meeting held on 7th May 2013 together with the extra-ordinary joint meeting with Berrow Parish Council on 20th June 2013 were approved and signed.
4. M50 Horse Bridge Repair Project:  Mr Colin Jackson from the Highways Agency introduced Mr Jordan Flint and Mr Tashraf Younis from Amey who manage the strategic roads in and around the West Midland on the Highways’ behalf.   They had requested to speak to the Parish in respect of major repairs necessary to the M50 Horse Bridge at Upper Pendock which carries the M50 over the A438.  The work required to the bridge would be fairly substantial and would take 10 to 12 weeks with a planned start date for April 2014.
They presented a map which showed a planned diversion for traffic between Ledbury and Tewkesbury through Little Malvern, Welland and Upton on Severn.

Concerns were raised on the following matters:

· The unsuitability of the proposed diversion route because of the steep hairpin bend at Little Malvern and the narrow high street at Upton on Severn
· The considerable inconvenience to local farmers with land on both sides of the bridge
· The loss of trade to local businesses between Rye Cross and Sledge Green.
· The deterioration of local single track roads which will be used by local traffic
· The difficulties that will be incurred during school term time
It was suggested that a more suitable diversion route for through traffic would be the A417 to Staunton then the B4211 and back onto the A438 at the Upton/Corse Lawn cross roads, or alternatively  the A417 from Ledbury, onto junction 2 M50  and off at Junction 1 on the A38 to Tewkesbury.

It was also requested that the damage to local roads which were going to severely suffer during the closure in the parishes of Berrow, Pendock, Eldersfield, Castlemorton and Longdon be made good.
5. Progress Reports:

a. Berrow & Pendock Village Hall Lease Negotiations:  The clerk reported that she had not heard anything further from the PCC following the Joint Parish Council Meeting on 20th June.  
It was requested by Cllr Sarah Noble that due to pressures of work she was unable to continue as the Parish Council representative on the Berrow and Pendock Village Hall Management Committee and therefore submitted her resignation from the committee. Cllr Adrian Lovegrove offered to take her place and was duly appointed.
b. Parish Plan:  In a written report from Cllr Sarah Noble she was pleased to announce that we have reached our local target for Air band, providing people now commit it will be up and running by October.
c. Pendock Garage – Application for lawful development certificate:  It was reported that no decision had yet been made on this application.

6. Finance Report:
Outgoings: 
Lengthsman


            354.00


Insurance


            243.80


Worc CC Room hire


10.00



Clerk’s salary



99.00
Incomings:



VAT Refund



50.33


Lengthsman scheme

            118.00
Total funds £8,809.72.   
7. Correspondence:  
a. Rural Rate Relief Application – Pendock Stores:  An application had been received from Pendock Stores applying for Discretionary Rural Rate Relief.  Should the Council wish to make a contribution so that the full 50% Discretionary Relief may be awarded they would need to contribute £61.88.   Considering the support and help that the stores have given the parish, the community office within the shop and their contribution to the community it was agreed unanimously that this grant be awarded.
b. Flooding and drainage mapping:  It was reported that an email had been received from Tom Palmer of MHDC informing the Council of his intentions to record digitally the ditches, streams, road drains etc. of the parishes within the district.    It was also reported that the Lengthsman was hoping to have training in recording land drainage and offered his services to the Parish if they wished this to be undertaken.

It was agreed that such a map and record would be of great benefit to the Parish and that they would like to take up the lengthsman’s offer after his training.   The Clerk was also requested to contact Mr Palmer regarding the ditch down stream of the culvert on the B4208 which had not been cleared by the owner to see if he was able to enforce its clearance.

c. Vehicle Activated Sign:  Cllr Tom Wells reported that studies had shown there was a speeding problem at Hollybush.  A suitable site had been found and it was planned that the VAS would be sited there every five months.  As this was in the parish of Castlemorton their Chairman would be making the necessary arrangements for its handover and placement.
There was considerable discussion about speeding through Pendock Cross, along Red Marley Road and through Upper Pendock.   It was agreed that the Clerk should ask the Police to attend the next meeting of the Parish Council and request that they be informed of the current speeding problems and request that they attend with speed guns/cameras as a support to the VAS.
d. Malvern Hills Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Unit:  The Clerk reported receiving an email from the AONB Unit offering an opportunity for them to come and talk in brief to the Parish Council on what they can offer.  Cllr Behan reminded the Parish Council that they were outside the AONB but suggested the Council might be interested in asking Karen Humphries to come and talk, she now works for the AONB with a specialist field in Orchard regeneration and restoration.  It was agreed that she should be invited to talk at the next meeting if available.
8. County Councillor Report: 
Cllr Tom Wells reported that the new bus services to Ledbury and Tewkesbury were proving successful and sustainable.
9. Liaison Group Report – Green Waste Site: 
At the last meeting of the liaison group held in June it was reported that the site had taken only half the volume of waste this year compared to the previous year.  Complaints of smell  were also down probably due to the reduced turnover.
It had been noted that a number of lorries had been arriving at the site by coming down the Red Marley Road and Mr Philipson-Stow had been asked to remind drivers that this was an inappropriate road for them to use.

10. School Parking:  Following comments made at the last meeting regarding roadside parking outside the school and the general congestion with roadside parking by parishioners living along the road, parents collecting and depositing children and the small staff car park it was agreed that this issue was causing considerable concern. 
 It was noted that there was a small piece of ground alongside the school which could be to the school’s advantage and the matter would be considered further.
11. Parish Councillor attendance:  Councillor Barry Baker put to the council that he was finding it very difficult to attend Parish Council meetings and wished to resign, the Clerk would look into the options open to him.
12. Broken drain at Upper Pendock end of School Lane:  It was reported that the broken drain on the road still had not been repaired and the Clerk was to write again to the Highways department.
13. Date of the next Meeting:  7.30pm on Tuesday 1st October 2013 at Pendock Primary School.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm.

Signed ……………………………………………………..

Date……………………………………………..



Chairman

Notes of Public Question Time

Two members of the public were in attendance and raised the following concerns during Public Question Time:

1. The poor condition of the M50 bridge road surface on School Lane
2. Speeding along Red Marley Road within the 30 mile hour speed restricted area.

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time, notes of which are appended to these minutes.
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